TEXAS DEPARTMENT OF FAMILY AND PROTECTIVE SERVICES

COUNCIL MEETING

July 18, 2014

The Texas Department of Family and Protective Services Council met July 18, 2014, at 9:00 a.m. at the John H. Winters Building Public Hearing Room, Room 125-E, 701 West 51st Street, Austin, Texas 78751. Present were Chair Christina Martin, Juan Sorto, Scott Rosenbach, Ben Morris, Patricia Cole, Lisa Hembry, and Linda Davis Timmerman.  Also present were Commissioner John Specia, General Counsel Cynthia O'Keeffe and agency staff.  
Not present were Vice Chair Imogen Papadopoulos and Krizia Ramirez.
Agenda Item 1 - Call to Order
The meeting was called to order by Chair Martin at 9:00 a.m.
Agenda Item 2 - Reading, Correction and Approval of Minutes of April 4, 2014, regular meeting
Chair Martin asked for approval and corrections of the minutes.  Ms. Cole moved to accept the minutes as written; Mr. Rosenbach seconded.  The minutes needed no corrections and were approved as presented.
Agenda Item 3 - Agency Briefings
3.a. CPS Transformation, Lisa Black, CPS
Lisa Black, Assistant Commissioner for Child Protective Services (CPS), presented information regarding CPS Transformation. In the past, CPS reform had been mandated from outside entities. With CPS Transformation, however, change will come from within CPS and will have outside support and assistance.  CPS is not a perfect system, but Texas has one of the best systems.  Enhancements will be made to provide better services.  CPS staff is excited about this new approach.  
Guidance for CPS Transformation will come from the Sunset Review, the Stephen Group's Operational Review, and the Casey Family Programs' Harris County Review. The Stephen Group recommended three guiding principles:  immediately address some "quick wins", develop an implementation structure and work plan that will prioritize Transformation efforts, and ensure ongoing communication to staff and external stakeholders.

Critical areas for change were identified:  maximizing time workers spend with families, reducing turnover, and improving decision-making. The Stephen Group recommended going to a structured decision-making model to enhance case workers' decision-making and having a mentoring program for new caseworkers. Several regions have mentoring programs; however, they vary across the state. CPS plans to consider different mentoring models. Ongoing Transformation efforts will address retention, streamlining policy, and developing work groups. New organization and orientation changes have begun. There will be stakeholder forums in August and September; the business plan, outcome measures, statutory changes, and the report to Sunset will be ready in October.

3.b. Legislative Appropriations Request Overview, Tracy Henderson, Finance
Tracy Henderson, Chief Financial Officer, presented the LAR overview for the 2016-17 biennium, LAR cycle and time frame, and she explained proposed exceptional items. She also discussed the strategic planning and budget process. The biennial cycle includes planning, budget development, budget implementation and performance monitoring. In February, programs began to identify their priority and funding needs for 2016-17. In March, instructions for strategic planning and building the baseline request were received. In May, the department held a stakeholder forum and in June LAR instructions were received from the Governor's office and Legislative Budget Board (LBB).

The Health and Human Services Commission submits the strategic plan for the HHS system. They will submit their LAR, and there will be a public hearing where public testimony will be taken. When the legislature convenes in January 2015, the LBB will have prepared a budget to start the appropriations process.

The two parts of the LAR are the baseline request and exceptional items. Baseline requests for 2016-17 cannot exceed the amount of general revenue (GR) funding in 2014-15. The LAR will include a text placeholder for Stephen Group recommendations, which will give staff sufficient time to analyze and further develop those recommendations and estimate related cost. 
Exceptional items have four goals: ensure a solid foundation for delivery of current services; improve the safety of children, adults and workers; improve permanency and well-being for children and families; and build strong external partnerships. Exceptional items in these categories total just over $200 million for 2016-17. Exceptional items that have been requested to maintain administrative and program services that cannot fit in the base request include critical information technology tools, as well as forecasted case load growth in non-entitlement programs. The department is requesting to maintain current Fiscal Year 2015 ratios in certain CPS and APS case stages.  This request is associated with a pending federal rule and ultimately legislation that would increase the responsibilities of childcare licensing; in excess of $136 million GR and 147 million all funds.

About 75 percent of the FTEs are not new staff; they are restored staff from 2015 that could not be afforded in the base. Exceptional items that will improve safety for clients and workers include creating an Office of Child Safety changes to the criminal history background check process, and increased support of prevention programs.  Exceptional items would also increase the number of CPS staff who support foster care children, Licensing staff who investigate allegations of abuse in residential facilities, and APS staff who investigate allegations of abuse in facilities.  
Staff retention should result in a more tenured and experienced workforce and improve the safety of children and adults. The department is committed to engaging staff, keeping them safe, providing parity in salaries, and developing an overtime pay-down policy. 

Four exceptional items totaling $9.8 million from general revenue and $10.6 million from all funds would improve permanency and well-being for CPS children and their families. It would also provide additional resources for foster care redesign and more permanency round tables.  They are requesting funding to have more aging out regional conferences and seminars for teams transitioning out of foster care, and this request would increase the number of redacting staff to improve the timeliness of those documents. They are also looking at foster rates and looking at a proposal for consideration by the legislature upon the release of the HHS consolidated budget in October. The goal is to build stronger external partnerships with CACs and agency communications. The initiatives could cost about $8.5 million and 12 FTEs. Some exceptional items benefitting DFPS are being carried by Health and Human Services Commission in their LAR on behalf of all five HHS agencies, including information technology, capital projects, and also relating to IT staffing.
3.c. APS and Children’s Advocacy Centers of Texas Partnership, Beth Engelking, APS
Beth Engelking, Assistant Commissioner for Adult Protective Services, presented the partnership between APS and Children's Advocacy Centers of Texas. She introduced Catherine Bass, Director of Program Services for the Children's Advocacy Centers of Texas. 
APS investigates allegations of abuse, neglect and exploitation of adults who are elderly or who have physical, intellectual or developmental disabilities.  APS also investigates allegations for people who receive services in state-supported living centers, state hospitals and various programs through the Department of Aging and Disability Services (DADS).  Some of the people who reside in these DADS facilities are children, which is how the partnership came to be with Children's Advocacy Centers of Texas.

Children's Advocacy Centers have a strong working relationship with CPS across the state. Formalizing the relationship with APS further strengthens the partnership.  CAC Texas is the nonprofit membership association for CAC, which provides training, technical assistance and funding to the 68 centers across the state. The two overarching goals of CAC are to 1) to facilitate healing by minimizing trauma experienced by alleged victims as they go through the system and 2) facilitate an approach that results in more collaborative investigations and stronger cases. These goals relate to the clients of CACs, both the alleged victims and their families, as well as to multi-disciplinary team partners including all DFPS programs, 674 law enforcement agencies, over 200 prosecutors, and medical and mental health staff.
The CACs were codified in the Texas Family Code in 1995, which outlines their services.  It also defines the multidisciplinary team and allows for sharing of information, coordination and collaboration.
Each year, CAC serves almost 40,000 children; 75 percent of cases involve sexual abuse allegations. The CAC model was intended to address sexual abuse cases and the inherent challenges of these cases, which delayed disclosure, alleged victims of all ranges in development who cannot always answer questions; and alleged victims who have been interviewed by people who, although very well meaning, could have lead the child to say things that may not necessarily have happened. There is also a criminal component to a sexual abuse case.  Therefore, the civil and the criminal justice systems must work together but with two very different mandates, protocols, and structures.  Coordinating and collaborating with those two systems is what the CAC model was designed to do.
CAC provides such services as forensic interviews, family advocacy and victim support, medical evaluations, mental health services and also coordinates the joint investigation and multi-disciplinary team case review. The partnership with APS will bring these services to children and adults with disabilities in state-supported living centers, state hospitals and group homes.  APS cases can be some of the most difficult to work as it's a very vulnerable population and oftentimes very hard to prosecute these cases. This partnership will bring access to justice for individuals who have historically had additional challenges seeking justice.  
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Commissioner Specia is excited about the relationship with the CACs; the 68 sites will each have relationships with local APS, as well as CPS staff. The department relies on such partnerships in the community and clients benefit from the specialized expertise.  He is very excited about this continuing working relationship.
Annick Barton is the new Chief Operating Officer. She has been with the department as Director of Internal Audit since September 2013, and she has 20 years’ management experience in both public and private sectors. Prior to joining DFPS, she served as Deputy Director of Internal Audit at HHSC.  She also has national experience in a healthcare auditing firm, a lot of background in computers and is a CPA. 
Commissioner Specia introduced Shelley Barbontin, the new Interim Director of Internal Audit. She has nine years of experience conducting operational audits and is a certified internal auditor with a master’s degree in business. 
Commissioner Specia thanked Jennifer Sims, Deputy Commissioner for running operations as Interim COO, leading the computer changes and retention efforts. Ms. Sims will be working very closely with Ms. Barton on operations issues during this transition. 
There was a two-day hearing on Sunset Review June 24-25.  The main theme for improving the agency is improving staff turnover and evaluating training to make sure it is relevant, appropriate and adequately prepares workers for the job they were hired to do. There will be major changes addressing abuse and neglect prevention in the future. The department has received public testimony relating to Sunset; we are listening and responding.

On August 13, the Sunset Commission will meet again to vote on its recommendations to the full legislature with no additional public testimony. All recommendations will go into a bill to continue the operation of the agency. We are working very closely now with Sunset, and we will continue to work with them after the session. 
Of great concern is the large surge of unaccompanied children crossing our border, particularly in the Rio Grande Valley, where many are being smuggled into the States and are at risk for human trafficking. By law, the Unites States Department of Health and Human Services must provide for the custody and care of unaccompanied alien children, and the care and placement of these children is the responsibility of an office within the HHS Office of Refugee Resettlement. ORR has two options for taking care of these children: they can place them in a network of state-licensed, ORR-funded providers like Catholic Charities in San Antonio that operate residential facilities, or in a network of federal facilities such as at Lackland Air Force Base in San Antonio. They try to keep the minors in a facility less than 14 days. Then children are placed with a sponsor, a relative or a friend in the US, or the Department of Health and Human Services could choose to deport them.
A number of waivers are allowing shelters to care for more children than they normally would, treating this as an emergency. Some of the children have medical needs that must be treated while they are in care.  
Speaker Straus announced the creation of the House Select Committee on Child Protection, chaired by Representative Dukes. The Committee is studying incidents of abuse and neglect fatalities in Texas and making recommendations to protect children. A report is due in 2014, prior to the start of the session. The Committee's first hearing was held on July 1, and representatives of HHSC, State Health Services, State Auditor's Office, counsel of the Supreme Court, Judicial Commission for Children, Youth and Families, law enforcement and the medical community testified. The Committee's next hearing is scheduled for July 24, and additional hearings will be held in September.

There are tremendous housing challenges in Midland and Odessa for agency staff. Houses are selling for $300,000 to $400,000 beyond staff's means. Some staff have received locality of $500 and other means of assistance are being investigated.
Commissioner Specia had the opportunity to swear in, for the first time, a graduating class of caseworkers in Harris County on May 2. Caseworkers should be sworn in because what they do is a calling and a duty. He invited other staff present at the graduation ceremony to join the new caseworkers as they were sworn in.  Everyone present stood to be sworn in by Judge Specia.  In all areas of the state, CPS will have judges swear in the new caseworkers at their graduation. 
On May 15, Commissioner Specia testified at the Human Trafficking hearing, and the next hearing is scheduled for July 24, in La Joya.  Executive Commissioner Janek will testify and DFPS will have resource witnesses, including Jennifer Sims, Jean Shaw and Angela Goodwin present.

Commissioner Specia visited Fort. Hood, along with CPS, APS, and CCL and he toured an early childhood development center in Region 7.

May 28-29, Commissioner Specia visited the Valley with a group that included Sonja Gaines, Associate Commissioner at HHSC.  Both agencies are aware of the unique challenges of providing mental health services in the Valley. Additionally, he was able to tour the Hidalgo County Child Advocacy Center with Tina Martin. 
Commissioner Specia, Executive Commissioner Janek, and Commissioner Williams of Texas Education Agency (TEA) went to Greenville to meet with Representative Dan Flynn, Senator Deuell, and other stakeholders in the area. 
He also served on a panel with Jolynne Batchelor and representatives of the Department of State Health Services (DSHS) at the Texas Behavioral Health Institute conference, where they discussed collaboration between DSHS and DFPS to address children's mental health and substance abuse issues.

Commissioner Specia spoke of the recent tragedy where two children in foster care had drowned in Georgetown, reporting that 70 to 90 children drown every summer in Texas. Thirty-five children have already drowned this year; two have died being left in hot cars. Watch Kids Around Water is an awareness campaign targeting parents, daycare providers, and anyone who could be in a position to save a child from drowning. He has recorded a similar public service announcement on YouTube. From now to Labor Day is an extraordinarily dangerous time for children because of the heat and fact that so many people enjoy water activities. Victims are normally under six years of age.
Three rule packets, which the Council voted on April 4, were published in the Texas Register on May 2, 2014.  Public comment period ended June 2. Since the department received no public comment regarding these rules, they have been submitted to Executive Commissioner Janek for adoption.  The rule packets are: Rule Chapter 700.211, 40 Texas Administrative Code concerning court appointed special advocates access to CPS case files; DFPS Rule Chapter 700, Subchapter B, Texas Administrative Code concerning confidentiality of CPS records; and DFPS Rule Chapter 745, Subchapter F, Texas Administrative Code concerning background check requirements for DFPS employees and volunteers who are also subject to licensing background check requirements.  

3.e. Chair's Report - Tina Martin
Chair Martin commented on the importance of being aware of children, where they are and what they are doing.  Children are very vulnerable to water and heat-related deaths, so we must always be vigilant.
Equally important is ensuring that people who care for babies understand the ABCs of safe sleep. By June of this year, CPS had investigated over 160 cases involving children who died while sleeping with an adult or an older child, which may surpass the record of 174 co-sleeping deaths investigated by CPS in 2011. DFPS has been able to buy ads for the safe sleep campaign. The ads, which began airing last week, target first-time moms and young moms. The ads will run through August. The ABCs of safe sleeping: babies sleep safest when they sleep alone, on their backs with no blankets, in a crib, and in a smoke-free environment. 
Chair Martin thanked Lisa Black for explaining the priorities and timetable for CPS Transformation. Improving operations for a program as large as this is important, and the Council appreciates dedication of CPS staff to make the Transformation successful. 
She also thanked Tracy Henderson and her department for providing the LAR overview. This is a busy time as the finance team prepares documents needed to support the budget request; in doing so they are protecting the unprotected.

Hidalgo/Starr County CAC was selected for the tour that the Commissioner mentioned. They are near and dear to Chair Martin's heart; she is very proud of the CAC's work over the last twelve years, and excited about working now with APS. Additionally, Chair Martin had the opportunity to meet staff in Weslaco at Commissioner's staff meeting, and she always appreciates hearing the staff’s concerns.  

Chair Martin invited Council member Ben Morris to give a short summary on the Pathway to Quality Care Conference for Childcare Providers that he attended in April at the First Baptist Church in Arlington, put on by the Northeast District Advisory Committee. The conference included teacher interaction sessions, such topics as "The ABCs of Transitioning to Public School", and "I'm Bored", and classroom management sessions like "I'm Pulling My Hair Out, Discipline and Guidance Techniques". The conference provided health and safety sessions as well.   
Mr. Morris was most impressed with the conference, stating the training environment was conducive to training activity; the instructors were knowledgeable and able to communicate effectively; the organization of the course content satisfied his expectations; and the curriculum examples, activities or demonstrations helped him learn.  The conference was a successful training model for childcare providers.

Agenda Item 4  - Public Testimony
Judith Madrazo and her son, Ahren DC Von Heinkel, gave testimony regarding their family's experience with CPS. Ahren, who has Asperger’s syndrome, was being bullied by his classmates in 2010.  He had many bruises and told his teacher, who did nothing. His mother spoke with the teacher and the principal, and nothing was done about the bullying. His parents called CPS and were told that they must take their complaints to the school system. A few days later a CPS representative came to their home to investigate whether Ahren's parents had hurt Ahren or if he had hurt himself. The teacher, principal and CPS talked to Ahren at the school. The teacher told him he was a liar, that he had hurt himself and that he was a bad kid. A CPS representative insisted it was his parents doing this to him and that he and his brother could have a good life with another family.  Ahren's doctor defended the family. Ahren was afraid he could be removed from his family; he did not like the bullying from kids, teachers, and now people from CPS. His mother pulled him out of school and home-schooled him for two years; he is now doing very well in a charter school. Their case is in federal court. 
Ms. Madrazo said she is happy to hear about the changes being made to CPS. She asked that they work with parents, not just with the schools. She said Ahren tried to commit suicide by hanging himself because he was so unhappy. She suggested putting cameras in the schools to protect children.  Chair Martin thanked Ahren and Ms. Madrazo for speaking to the Council and asked her to meet with Jose Martinez, manager with the Office of Consumer Affairs, to further discuss the situation.
Diana Martinez, Director of Public Policy for TexProtects, the Texas Association for Protection of Children, applauded the direction PEI is going; leadership at PEI is incredible. The Hopes Project is looking at data to see where and what kind of services are needed. Communities have to take ownership of projects to be successful. This collaboration is not only with stakeholders, but across agencies, which is key to combating the problems that lead to child abuse.  There must be a coordinated effort for them to be successful. She urged council members to work with leadership to make sure that the approximately $7 million in unobligated funds at PEI are expended on prevention for ages zero to five, which is what the funds were intended for. 
Agenda Item 5 - New Business
5.a. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC, Chapter 749, Minimum Standards for Child Placing Agencies, and 40 TAC Chapter 740, Minimum Standards for independent foster homes, relating to child safety, including treatment services  for children with primary medical needs - Paul Morris
Paul Morris, Assistant Commissioner for Childcare Licensing, reports this proposed rule change would strengthen the minimum standards in three areas:  services to children with primary medical needs, normalcy for children, and general safety including integrating trauma-informed care into the minimum standards. The rule changes being proposed today have been made in consultation with providers who participated in six statewide forums focusing on best practices around safe, nurturing care for children who have suffered abuse and neglect, as well as a committee of child placing agency representatives, a foster parent, a foster parent advocate, and representatives who had a particular interest in the issue of children receiving treatment services for primary medical needs. He asks the Council to recommend that these rules be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment. The recommendation was moved and seconded, and approved.

5.b. Recommendation to propose rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 748, Minimum Standards for General Residential Operations, and 40 TAC Chapter 750, Minimum Standards for Child Placing Agencies, relations to trafficking victim services 
Paul Morris, Assistant Commissioner for Childcare Licensing, reports this proposed rule change is related to the establishment of new minimum standards related to residential services for trafficking victims. The rule changes being proposed today are made in consultation with a committee of persons interested in services for children who are victims of trafficking, including advocacy groups and the Victim Services Division of the Office of the Attorney General. These rule changes create a new treatment service type for trafficking victim services and will apply when a general residential operation or a child-placing agency provides services to a certain base number of children in its care who are victims of trafficking. The base number of children is 25 or more, or 30 percent or more, of a residential operation's children. For child-placing agencies the base number is 30 or more, or 50 percent or more of children in care. He asks the Council to recommend that these rules be proposed and published in the Texas Register for formal public comment.  The recommendation was moved and seconded, and approved.

Agenda Item 6 - Old Business
6.a. Recommendation to adopt rule changes in 40 TAC Chapter 749, Minimum Standards for Child Placing Agencies, relating to foster home screenings and Verifications, and the supervision of foster homes
Paul Morris, Assistant Commissioner for Childcare Licensing, reports the proposed rule change would improve child safety by strengthening the minimum standards related to the screening and verification of new foster homes and the supervision of new and existing foster homes. Proposed rules were published in the Texas Register on May 9, 2014; DPFS received five comments regarding the rule changes. In response to comments, Rules 749.2453 and 749.2815 were modified.  Adoption of the rule changes was recommended.  Recommendation was moved, seconded, and approved.

Adjourn
The meeting was adjourned at 10:22 a.m.
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